Wilmington Harbor GRR

Minutes of the May 16, 2007 Meeting

9:00 am Meeting
Mitigation Ratios for Impacts to PNAs

1. Ron Sechler, Mike Wicker, Steve Everhart, Fritz Rohde, and I attended.  
2. Fritz reminded the group that his agency is concerned about the loss of primary nursery area through construction of the relocated turning basin, and favors the Southern States Basin because it has less impact to PNAs.  Any impact must be adequately mitigated.

3. After much discussion, the attendees agreed that a 3:1 ratio (3 acres restored for every acre lost) was appropriate for loss of shallow PNA (<10 feet deep) and 1:1 is appropriate for deep PNA impacts (> 10 feet deep).  However, the average mitigation should in no case be less than 2:1.  Since the pilots preferred alternative results in an impact to about 18.5 acres of PNA, mitigation would require restoration of at least 37 acres of PNA. 
4. Potential restorations sites discussed before were Alligator Creek at Eagle Island and Island 12 downstream of the State Port.  A conceptual drawing was provided of Island 12 restoration, but one was not ready for Alligator Creek.

5. Mike Wicker had two concerns about Island 12. First, that the creek may not stay open, and second, that the project was not restoration if there was not a creek there before.  I indicated that our H&H Section is looking into the hydrology to help assure that the creek stays open, and there was not a creek there before but it was open water primary nursery area before being filled prior to the 1970’s.
6. Ron Sechler asked why the Island 12 concept was linear and not opened to the river like Island 13.  I indicated we could construct any reasonable design, but we think a linear flow through system would tend to stay open better.  Also if the entrance was open on the channel side, ship wakes may tend to close it.  I requested that if any of the attendees had suggested changes to please email me by May 31st.

7. We also talked about out-of-kind mitigation or a combination of out-of-kind and in-kind mitigation.  In-kind would be mitigating PNA lost due to construction of the turning basin with restored PNA (e.g. Island 12 and Alligator Creek).   Out-of-kind discussed would be additional fish passage at the locks and dams.  However, the cost of any mitigation package to be funded by the Corps could not exceed the cost of required in-kind-mitigation.
8. We briefly discussed the new “Luther” Aadland (father of rock ramps) alternative.  I called Luther the day before the meeting and asked are there any new developments related to rock ramps.  He indicated that where scour holes are present downstream of an existing dam and the cost are prohibitive to fill the scour hole, a new dam could be constructed just upstream (200-400 feet) at the same crest elevation of the existing dam.  The rock ramp could then be placed on the new dam and the old dam and lock removed or pushed downstream into the scour hole.  This of course assumes that a dam is still needed to assure water supply or some other purpose and that it’s cheaper to construct the new dam and ramp.  The “Luther” alternative should have lower O&M costs than a rock ramp on an existing dam, but this “Luther” alternative would require deauthorization of the project since no lock would be built at the new dam.
10:00 am Meeting
Turning Basin Discussion:

1. I introduced everyone at the meeting and on the conference line.  The list of attendees is attached.

2. I briefly reviewed the minutes from the May 9th meeting.  The explanation of the 10 point ordinal rating scale satisfied the concerns of the attendees.  Based on the matrix (enclosed) and supporting discussion, the pilots preferred alternative (southern basin near Chemserve) is the best overall choice assuming adequate mitigation is implemented for the impact to PNAs.
3. John Morris requested that I give a brief overview of the GRR schedule:

a. Alternative Formulation Briefing is scheduled for August 2007

b. Draft Feasibility Report/EIS should be published in the winter of 2008
c. Final Feasibility Report/EIS should be publish in the summer of 2008

d. Record of Decision signed in the spring of 2009

e. If the Locks and Dams are recommended for deauthorization, that approval may take another year or two.

4. Resource agencies are interested in out-of-kind mitigation.  Instead of the mitigation funds being used for PNA restoration in the harbor, the mitigation funds could be used fish passage at Locks and Dams # 2&3.  Other funding options are possible for PNA restoration in the harbor.  These funds from FWS or other sources could be provided to the Corps or another agency for PNA restoration, whichever agency could perform the work cheaper.  NEPA documentation would still be required for any mitigation effort.
5. There was general agreement that if fish passage was chosen for mitigation of the PNAs impacts, fish passage at the downstream dam (Lock and Dam # 2) was preferred first.  This could be a rock ramp at Lock and Dam # 2 and 3, or perhaps remove or lower # 2.  However, there may not be enough money to construct a rock ramp at both Lock and Dam # 2 & 3 because of the expense of filling the scour hole at #2.  Number 3 does not have a scour hole.  Thus #3 may need to be done before # 2, and number # 2 performed with other funding sources.

6. We then discussed the “Luther” alternative indicated above.  The Corps will determine quantities, costs, and investigate foundation issues for this alternative at all three locks and dams.   
7. Whether in-kind or out-of-kind mitigation is performed for the loss of primary nursery areas, mitigation must be done before or concurrent with the construction of the relocated turning basin.
8. In addition to the direct impact on PNAs due to dredging the relocated basin, there is a concern with an increased frequency of turning ships at the new basin and associated turbulence and suspended sediments impacts on the PNAs adjacent to the basin.  Bruce Kirk will arrange a meeting between Frank Yelverton and the docking pilots to discuss this issue.
9. John Morris indicated that fish passage is important at all three locks and dams.  If mitigation funding is not adequately then other funding sources (e.g. Clean Water Trust Fund) may be available to address additional fish passage.

10. Lowering or removing Lock and Dam # 2 is still a possibility since currently there is no water supply intake upstream, but lowering or removing that lock and dam would require that the project be deauthorized first.

11. In conclusion, the pilots preferred alternative (southern basin near Chemserve) is the best overall choice assuming adequate mitigation is implemented for the impact to PNAs.  As indicated previously, the matrix is not the final answer it is a tool to help us select the best turning basin alternative.  
Locks and Dams Discussion:

1. For the locks and dam matrices (enclosed), the shaded areas are the alternatives that are recommended for eliminating from further consideration.  They will either not adequately pass anadromous fish, have too severe an impact on water supply users, or the nature-like bypass is not feasible since no floodplain is present.  The PDT agreed with eliminating these alternatives at the previous meeting.
2. I asked Don Betz that if Lock and Dam #2 was removed, would it adversely impact the proposed intake near Tar Heel.  That intake would provide water to the Smithfield plant and others.  Don indicated that they have not investigated yet the potential impacts of lowering or removing the dam on the proposed intake.  He indicated that the intake is proposed to be online in 2008, fish passage alternatives have not been selected yet for Lock and Dam #2, and the GRR process will not conclude for several years after that.  It’s hard to plan on such an uncertainty.

3. Don Betz inquired about Bladen County’s and Elizabethtown’s opinions on potential removal of Lock and Dam # 2.  I indicated that I had made a presentation to the County Commissioners and they voiced opposition to the dam removal.  Greg Martin, county manager, and several county commissioners are on my email list.  Don also suggested that I contact David Bone, town manager, Elizabethtown.
4. Mick Noland reminded the PDT that the state has mandated that the Smithfield Plant switch from groundwater as the major water source to surface water (i.e. Cape Fear River). 

5. Questions then turned to the Decision Matrixes for fish passage at the locks and dams.  Questions were raised about the ability of rock ramps to pass fish.  I indicated that ramps have been shown to pass all fish including sturgeon.  Ron Sechler indicated that he would contact Stephania Bolden regarding shortnose sturgeon.
6. For “Funding Potential” at Locks and Dams #2&3, matrix values were lowered to 5 for viable alternatives that involved a rock ramp downstream of the dam and in the lock chamber.  This is a result of the previous meeting (May 9, 2007 minutes) where the team tentatively agreed that for the rock ramp alternatives, it was better to just place the ramp downstream of the dam and not in the lock chamber also.  If the rock ramp was placed downstream of the dam and in the chamber the river discharge would spread over a longer area and decrease the water depth across the dam.  This could be critical during low flow conditions in not providing enough water depth for the fish to pass over the dam.  Also placing rock in the lock chamber would preclude navigation and increase cost.  
7. Don Betz indicated for the record that he believes water supply should have a higher weight than fish passage.  
8. The PDT tentatively agreed that a rock ramp was the best fish passage alternative at Locks and Dam #1 & 3.  This could either be a rock ramp on the existing dams or the “Luther” alternative if the Luther alternative appears feasible upon further investigation (quantities, cost, and foundation).  Paul Peterson requested that we adequately document all alternatives that were eliminated from further consideration.
9. For the decision matrix for Lock and Dam #3, I need to clarify for the first rock ramp alternative with Lock and Dam # 2 out that the rock ramp is on the dam only.  Also for the first “Lower Dams” alternative for all three matrixes change “No Impact” to “Reduced Capacity”.
10. The scour holes could be filled with any clean material to possibly save costs:  broken concrete, brick, sand bags, etc.  However, we have not identified any significant sources of this material (50-70,000 cubic yards) that could be used.

11. John Sutherland requested that we add the “Luther” alternative to the matrix.  Mick Noland requested that we add a row to the matrix indicating (yes\no) if deauthorization was required or not for that fish passage alternative.  The team concurred with these requests.  
12. As indicated in the previous meeting, the proposed House Bill 1813 is running into opposition.  This bill would enable the State to take over the locks and dams if fish passage is constructed and the dams rehabilitated first.  Opposition appears to be coming from DOT and centers around the perceived long-term cost and liability problems the State may incur. 
13. The best fish passage alternative at Lock and Dam # 2 is to remove the dam, but due to the uncertainty of future water supply needs a rock ramp on the existing dams or the “Luther” alternative may be the best overall alternative.  

14. The scheduled PDT meeting will be June 20th in Wilmington.

